

SUPPORT OF THE BALTIC STATES AND POLAND TO THE UKRAINIAN DEFENSE FORCES (2022–2025)

Lytvyn M. R.

INTRODUCTION

Russia's latest aggression, in particular its full-scale stage in 2022–2025, has become a challenge not only for independent Ukraine, but also for the democratic countries of the European Union and NATO. They have managed to unite more than 50 countries in an anti-war coalition. The United States, Germany and the United Kingdom provided the greatest assistance to the warring Ukraine. Poland and the Baltic states became the leaders in terms of aid per capita. The populations of these countries remember the terror of the totalitarian system of the USSR well, and therefore sincerely sympathise with the Ukrainian people and provide humanitarian aid to Ukrainian refugees, most of whom are women, children and the elderly. The governments of these countries, unlike the United States, Germany, and Hungary, are organising various international events to ensure that Ukraine joins not only the European Union but also NATO. They believe that only Ukraine's membership in NATO will help to fully stop Russian aggression in Ukraine.

Various aspects of the Russian-Ukrainian war have been repeatedly analysed by historians and political scientists in Ukraine and abroad¹. However, the course of hostilities, constant election campaigns and

¹ Росія–Україна: зради, союзи, війни / відп. ред. М. Литвин. Львів: «Астон», 2022; Плохій С. Російсько-українська війна: повернення історії. Харків: Клуб Сімейного Дозвілля, 2023; Якубова Л. До свободи крізь вогонь: Україна проти рашизму. Київ: «Кліо», 2023; Литвин М., Хахула Л. Особливості військово-політичної співпраці України і Польщі у період розгортання повномасштабної російської агресії. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 49–66; Перепелиця Г. Польська військова допомога Україні в російсько-українській війні. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 143–152; Галів М., Ільницький В. Характер сучасної російсько-української війни (2014–2023): вітчизняний історіографічний дискурс. *Проблеми гуманітарних наук. Серія Історія*. 2023. Issue 13/55. P. 47–73. DOI: 10.24919/2312-2595.13/55.283164; Matkowski I. Polska pomoc militarna dla Ukrainy w latach 2022–2024. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2024. S. 145–156; Kościński P. Polskie media o rosyjskiej agresji na Ukrainie. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2024. S. 220–226.

changes of governments in different countries require new expert assessments and generalisations from researchers. This article analyses, first of all, the military-technical assistance of Poland, Lithuania, Latvia and Estonia.

1. Latvia: investment in the reconstruction and rehabilitation of Ukraine

According to the Memorandum of Cooperation between the Ministry of Digital Transformation of Ukraine and the Ministry of Transformation of the Republic of Latvia of October 18, 2023, the countries exchanged experience in the areas of digitalization, electronic communications and radio frequency spectrum, development of Internet access infrastructure and innovation. According to the Memorandum of Cooperation between the Ministry of Agriculture of Ukraine and the State Specialized Forestry Enterprise of the Republic of Latvia of September 28, 2023, cooperation was established in the supply of equipment and weapons in the land, air, maritime and cyber-electromagnetic spheres. Particular attention was paid to the production of drones, the development of demining technologies, the organization of military trainings, the rehabilitation and treatment of Ukrainian military, the strengthening of Ukraine's energy sector, and the exchange of experience in the formation of various expert communities. Agreements have been reached on the restoration and demining of Ukrainian forests affected by the hostilities, and on the demining of agricultural land. Cooperation in the field of intelligence and security deepened. The Latvian authorities took the initiative to rebuild important facilities in Chernihiv region. In 2023, Latvia pledged to provide military assistance to Ukraine in the amount of 0,25% of GDP annually until 2026². In the first two years of the full-scale war, Latvia provided Ukraine with a batch of helicopters, missiles and drones, self-propelled howitzers, anti-tank weapons and other types of weapons. Since the beginning of Russia's full-scale invasion, Latvia has provided assistance to Ukraine in the amount of 595 million euros, which is 0.85% of the country's gross domestic product. This was stated by Foreign Minister Krisjanis Karinšs in his annual report on Latvia's foreign policy in December 2023. The

² Кричковська У. Латвія передасть Україні британські бронемашини. 16.09.24. URL: <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/news/2024/09/16/719425>

Latvian government provided military, financial, and humanitarian assistance to Ukraine, and the interstate dialogue was active. Latvia continues to participate in Ukraine's recovery efforts, paying special attention to Chernihiv region, in particular within the framework of the UN development program (a €2 million agreement was signed to restore social infrastructure in the region). In total, in 2023, Latvia allocated EUR 5,1 million for the restoration of Ukraine. Projects on Ukraine's European integration were supported, with more than 500 thousand euros allocated. In 2022–2023, 240 Ukrainian soldiers received treatment and rehabilitation in hospitals and rehabilitation centers in Riga³.

In February–December 2023, according to a Saeima resolution, Latvia handed over more than 300 confiscated cars to Ukraine for a total of more than €1 million. October 26, 2023. The Saeima of Latvia approves in the first reading amendments to the Law on Road Traffic, which would ban Russian-registered vehicles from entering the country. At the same time, the issuance of visas to Russians was suspended and the protection of the border with Russia was strengthened. In total, in the two years since the start of the full-scale war, Latvia has spent 1.3% of its GDP on assistance to Ukraine. This was stated by Latvian Prime Minister Krisjānis Karinš at the Ukraine Recovery Conference in London (June 2023). At the same time, Mr. Karins said that Latvia had handed over all of its Stinger portable air defense systems to Ukraine and was preparing to transfer all of its military helicopters. In August 2023. Ukraine's Armed Forces received four Mi-17 and Mi-2 helicopters from Latvia⁴. At the end of the year, Ukraine received another Mi-17 helicopter from Latvia⁵.

Training of the Ukrainian military with the participation of Latvia has more than quadrupled. This became known during a meeting in Kyiv between the delegations of the defense ministries of the two

³ Стало відомо, яку допомогу Латвія надала Україні з початку повномасштабної війни. 31.12.23. URL: <https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2023/12/31/novyna/bezpeka/stalo-vidomo-yaku-dopomohu-latviya-nadala-ukrayini-pochatku-povnomasshtabnoyi-vijny>; Латвія спочатку повномасштабної війни надала допомогу Україні в розмірі не менше 650 млн євро. 23.02.2024. *Укрінформ*. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-politics/3831234-latvia-vitratila-na-pidtrimku-ukraini-sonajmense-650-miljoniv.html>

⁴ Латвія передасть Україні усі свої військові гелікоптери – прем'єр. 21.06.23. URL: <https://chas.news/news/latviya-peredast-ukraini-usi-svoi-viiskovi-gelikopteri-premer>

⁵ Україна отримала Ми-17 від Латвії. 25.08.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayina-otrymala-my-17-vid-latviyi/>

countries chaired by Ministers Rustems Umerovs and Andris Sprūds in December 2023. Latvia trained Ukrainians in the following areas: basic general military training, officer-sergeant leadership training, sapper training, rifleman training, and others. During the bilateral talks, Colonel Mykola Huben, Chief of the General Staff of the Armed Forces of Ukraine, said that since July 2022, almost 350 Ukrainian servicemen had been trained with the assistance of the Latvian side⁶.

To counteract Putin's propaganda, Latvia blocked 17 portals with Russian domains in October 2024, and seven more Russian websites in January 2025⁷.

2. Estonia: creator of modern information and communication technologies

Estonia, like other Baltic states, has become one of Ukraine's key and reliable partners in countering Russian neo-imperialism. The population and authorities of the country well remembered the price of freedom during the Soviet occupation. Therefore, in the first years of the full-scale war, the Estonian government donated to Ukraine all howitzers (155 mm and 122 mm), Carl-Gustav anti-tank guns, batches of shells, rifles, pistols, unmanned aerial vehicles, thermal imagers, generators and chargers, trucks, and clothing. In total, during the first year of the war (until February 2023), Estonia provided Ukraine with military assistance worth almost 400 million euros, or more than 1% of the country's GDP⁸. In terms of military aid to Ukraine per capita, Estonia ranked first in the world.

The bilateral dialogue between Kyiv and Tallinn was discussed on May 12-14, 2023, at the Lennart Marry Conference, the largest regional security conference to discuss the need for Ukraine's membership in NATO. At the initiative of Estonia, in early 2023, the European Union decided to transfer 1 million 155 mm caliber shells to the Armed Forces of Ukraine. The country continued to assist in the rehabilitation of the Ukrainian military. From February 2022 to May 2024, 104 people were admitted for rehabilitation. In December 2022,

⁶ Латвія збільшила підготовку українських військових. 18.12.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/latviya-zbilshyla-pidgotovku-ukrayinskyh-viyskovykh/>

⁷ Кутелева І. В Литві заблокували доступ до низки російських сайтів. *Європейська правда*. 20.01.25. URL: <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/news/2025/01/29/7203649/>

⁸ Естонія надасть Україні новий пакет оборонної допомоги. 26.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-nadast-ukrayiny-novyj-paket-oboronnoyi-dopomogy/>

a project was launched with the Ministry of Social Affairs of Estonia to provide prosthetics to Ukrainian servicemen. Training for the Ukrainian military was organized in Estonia. In May 2023, trainings for Ukrainian civil servants on the EU and European integration were launched. Estonia's experience in the field of digitalization was also adopted. In return, Tallinn launched a similar project called Mriik in Estonia⁹.

The Estonian authorities were preparing to transfer cluster munitions to the Armed Forces of Ukraine, pending the consent of Germany, which produced these shells¹⁰. At the end of 2023, the government supported a new proposal by Defense Minister Hanno Pevkur for long-term military assistance to Ukraine and a broad military assistance package to protect Ukraine from Russian aggression. The new aid package includes Javelin anti-tank missiles, ships, machine guns, small arms ammunition, various vehicles and vessels, as well as diving gear and other equipment. The government did not disclose the exact amounts for security reasons. The cost of this package was almost 80 million euros. Previous aid packages from Estonia to Ukraine included Javelin anti-tank missile systems, howitzers, artillery ammunition, anti-tank mines, anti-tank mortars, machine guns, vehicles, communications equipment, field hospitals, medical supplies, personal protective equipment (helmets, body armor, etc.), and military food rations¹¹. Together with Iceland, a military field hospital was delivered to Ukraine¹². In 2023, Estonia joined the German framework contract for the supply of ammunition to Ukraine,

⁹ Брайлян С. Естонія надала Україні військової допомоги на понад 400 мільйонів євро – Мар'яна Беца. Інтерв'ю. *Арміяінформ*. 24.05.23. URL: <https://armyinform.com.ua/2023/05/24/estoniya-nadala-ukrayini-vijskovoyi-dopomogy-na-ponad-400-miljoniv-yevro-maryana-beca>

¹⁰ Естонія хоче передати Україні касетні боєприпаси, але потрібен дозвіл Німеччини. 27.01.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-hoche-peredaty-ukrayini-kasetni-boeygrupasy-ale-potriben-dozvil-nimechchyny>

¹¹ Албул С. Естонія надсилає Україні пакет військової допомоги на 80 млн євро. *Ліній берег*. 14.12.23. URL: https://lb.ua/society/2023/12/14/588981_estoniya_nadsilaie_ukraini_paket.html

¹² Чотири країни Європи передали Україні нову військову допомогу. 10.11.23. URL: <https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2023/11/10/novyna/bezpeka/chotry-krayiny-yevropy-peredaly-ukrayini-novu-vijskovu-dopomogu>

including field howitzers with ammunition, two mobile field hospitals and various vehicles¹³.

3. Lithuania: leader of the Air and Missile Defence Coalition

The Lithuanian government continued to make every effort to ensure continued military support to the Ukrainian army; provide rehabilitation for wounded Ukrainian soldiers; and continue consultations on defense reforms initiated before the full-scale war to bring Ukraine closer to NATO membership. As part of these objectives, four-week instructor courses were held for Ukrainian military personnel, who studied military pedagogy, the basics of shooting and weapons handling, and gained skills in planning and conducting training sessions¹⁴. In particular, training was organized for mortar groups (60 mm caliber) of the Ukrainian military¹⁵ and operators of L70 anti-aircraft guns, who practiced their skills in destroying enemy aircraft, helicopters and remotely piloted aircraft¹⁶.

At the same time, 6 million euros were raised for 5 modern Israeli-made radars to help protect Ukrainian infrastructure. Four of the largest volunteer organizations supporting Ukraine in Lithuania have united for this campaign called RADAROM!¹⁷. The money for the multifunctional tactical radars was raised within a week¹⁸.

Dozens of L70 anti-aircraft guns have been shipped to strengthen Ukraine's air defense. Along with the anti-aircraft guns, the Armed Forces also received the necessary ammunition¹⁹. Lithuanian instruct –

¹³ Естонія та Німеччина об'єднали зусилля у посиленні України боєприпасами 27.09.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-ta-nimechchyna-ob-yednaly-zusyllya-u-posylenni-ukrayiny-boeyprypasamy>

¹⁴ У Литві завершилися інструкторські курси для українських військових. 8.05.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zavershylysya-instruktorski-kursy-dlya-ukrayinskyh-vijskovyh/>

¹⁵ Українські мінометники завершили навчання в Литві. 27.01.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-minometnyky-zavershyly-navchannya-v-lytvi/>

¹⁶ У Литві українці опанували зенітні установки L70. 7.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-ukrayintsi-opanuvaly-zenitni-ustanovky-l70>

¹⁷ У Литві збирають кошти на 5 радарів для України. 31.01.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zbyrayut-koshty-na-5-radariv-dlya-ukrayiny/>

¹⁸ У Литві зібрали кошти на РЛС для України. 5.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zibraly-koshty-na-rls-dlya-ukrayiny>

¹⁹ Литва відправила Україні зенітні установки L70 та боєприпаси до них – Анушаускас. 11.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-vidpravyla-ukrayini-zenitni-ustanovky-l70-ta-boeyprypasy-do-nyh-anushauskas>

rs also trained the Ukrainian military in the maintenance and repair of these 40-mm anti-aircraft guns. At the same time, the Ukrainian military received M113 armored personnel carriers, which were intended to transport infantry. The Lithuanian military also familiarized their Ukrainian colleagues with theoretical knowledge and demonstrated the structure of the armored vehicle and its mechanical components. The defense assistance also included two Mi-8 helicopters²⁰.

The Lithuanian volunteer organization Blue/Yellow purchased tactical radars for Ukraine and began training the Ukrainian military to use them²¹. The Lithuanian Armed Forces trained the Ukrainian military in the maintenance of M113 tracked armored personnel carriers²². At the same time, the Lithuanian Armed Forces handed over a batch of Land Rover Defender off-road vehicles, dry rations for the military²³, and NASAMS systems to Ukraine²⁴.

July 24, 2023. The Lithuanian National Defense Council approves a three-year plan for military assistance to Ukraine (200 million euros), which includes the purchase of lethal and non-lethal equipment, military training and exercises, financial contributions to aid funds, repair of military equipment in Lithuania, and training of personnel of the Ukrainian Defense Forces²⁵. On the occasion of Ukraine's Independence Day, a new military aid package was announced. The new tranche of military aid worth 41 million euros included ammunition, rifles, maritime surveillance radars, anti-drone equipment, and other necessary supplies and weapons. In general, the government

²⁰ У Литві розповіли про зброю, яку надали Україні у 2023 році. 4.08.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-rozpovily-pro-zbroyu-yaku-nadaly-ukrayini-u-2023-rotsi>

²¹ Литовські волонтери придбали для України тактичні радары. 14.03.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytovski-volontery-prydbaly-dlya-ukrayiny-taktychni-radary> ; Литовські волонтери передають Україні перші три тактичні радары. 24.04.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytovski-volontery-peredayut-ukrayini-pershi-try-taktychni-radary>

²² У Литві українських військових навчають обслуговуванню БТР М113. 14.03.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh-navchayut-obslugovu-vannyu-btr-m113>

²³ Армія Литви передає Україні Land Rover Defender. 29.04.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/armiya-lytvy-peredaye-ukrayini-land-rover-defender/>

²⁴ Литва склала трирічний план підтримки ЗСУ. 1.07.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-sklala-tryrichnyj-plan-pidtrymky-zsu/>

²⁵ Литва схвалила трирічний план військової підтримки України. 25.07.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-shvalyla-tryrichnyj-plan-vijskovoyi-pidtrymky-ukrayiny>

did not publicize the full lists and quantities of weapons planned for transfer, citing security requirements²⁶. As part of the next defense aid package, Lithuania handed over one and a half million rounds of ammunition to Ukraine. In the fall of the same year, NASAMS air defense systems were being prepared for transfer²⁷.

In September 2023, the Lithuanian defense industry began repairing Ukrainian Leopard tanks. At the same time, a new defense package was prepared, the content of which was discussed by Lithuanian Minister of National Defense Arvydas Anušauskas during a meeting of the Contact Group on Ukraine's Defense with his new Ukrainian counterpart Rustem Umerov. This package of military support for Ukraine included demolition systems, maritime surveillance radars, and ammunition for the Carl Gustaf anti-tank grenade launcher²⁸.

The Ukrainian military underwent two weeks of training in Lithuania on the use of 120-mm Panzer-mörser mortars on the chassis of the M113A2 tracked armored personnel carrier. The servicemen gained theoretical and practical skills and conducted live firing at the training ground²⁹. In total, Lithuanian instructors trained about 2.9 thousand Ukrainian servicemen in 2023. The Ukrainians were trained in Lithuania and as part of a multinational program in the UK and the EU mission. The programs included basic training, as well as training on specific types of equipment and training for commanders of various levels³⁰.

The Lithuanian Armed Forces transported and handed over the necessary field equipment and tens of thousands of dry rations to the Ukrainian military³¹. At the same time, the Lithuanian Navy provided

²⁶ Литва оголосила новий пакет військової допомоги. 24.08.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-ogolosyla-novuj-paket-vijskovoyi-dopomogy>

²⁷ Литва передала Силам оборони України 1,5 мільйона боєприпасів. 9.09.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-sylam-oborony-ukrayiny-1-5-miljona-boeygrypasiv>

²⁸ Литва цього місяця займеться ремонтом танків Leopard України. 20.09.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-tsogo-misyatsya-zajmetsya-remontom-tankiv-leopard-ukrayiny>

²⁹ Група українських мінометників завершила навчання в Литві. 2.10.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/grupa-ukrayinskyh-minometnykiv-zavershyla-navchannya-v-lytvi/>

³⁰ Литва у 2023 році підготувала 2900 українських військових. 22.12.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-u-2023-rotsi-pidgotuvava-2900-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh/>

³¹ Литва передала ЗСУ польове обладнання з сухпайками. 20.12.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-zsu-polove-obladnannya-z-suhpajkami/>

Ukraine with radar equipment to ensure maritime surveillance and develop the ability to understand the maritime environment³².

At Ukraine's request, Lithuania stopped providing free education to Ukrainian students in 2024.

4. Poland: leader of the armoured international coalition

In the first months of the full-scale war, the Polish authorities supplied Ukraine with large batches of various weapons, including Grom portable anti-aircraft missile systems, Piorun portable anti-aircraft missile systems (hit air targets at an altitude of 4 km and a range of 6,5 km), 60 mm LMP-2017 light infantry mortars, 40 mm RSR-40 hand grenade launchers, etc. Despite various election campaigns, political debates over Polish-Ukrainian history, and the blockade of farmers at the border, the Polish government continued to provide military, technical, and humanitarian assistance to Ukraine in 2023³³. In particular, V. Zelenskyy's video conversation with A. Duda on November 11, 2023, on the occasion of Poland's independence showed that the leadership of the two states could constructively address various challenges in wartime (political, financial, economic, and historical)³⁴. It was during these days that the European Commission began negotiations on Ukraine's accession to the EU. It is worth noting that the Polish central and regional press systematically and generally objectively covered the course and geopolitics of the latest Russian aggression. Poland continued to supply Ukraine's economy and population with petroleum products, coal, construction materials, food, and, during peak periods, electricity. Poland's example prompted the Ukrainian government to completely stop buying Russian gas at the end of 2023.

³² Литва передала Україні радіолокаційне обладнання. 27.09.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-ukrayini-radiolokatsijne-obladnannya>

³³ Литвин М., Хахула Л. Особливості військово-політичної співпраці України і Польщі у період розгортання повномасштабної російської агресії. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2023. S. 49–66; Перепелиця Г. Польська військова допомога Україні в російсько-українській війні. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2023. S. 143–152; Matrowski I. Polska pomoc militarna dla Ukrainy w latach 2022–2024. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2024. S. 145–156.

³⁴ Литвин М., Хахула Л. Особливості військово-політичної співпраці... S. 49–66.

At the regular NATO summit in Lithuania (July 2023), the Alliance leaders decided to increase the number of battlegroups on the eastern flank to eight, four of which were reinforced to the brigade level; the number of rapid reaction forces was also increased to 300,000 troops capable of deployment within the first month, including in Poland. This was supposed to be sufficient in the event of a major conflict with Russia. Official Warsaw continued to provide military assistance to Ukraine. In early 2023, Poland handed over to Ukraine a new batch (about 30; in 2022 – 250) of PT-91 Twardy tanks, a modernized licensed version of the Soviet T-72M1 combat vehicle, and a total of 60 of these tanks in 2023. In the same year, about 100 ROSOMAK armored personnel carriers, 20 self-propelled artillery systems «Gvozdika» and others were delivered to Ukraine³⁵. German-made Leopard 2 battle tanks were being prepared for delivery to Kyiv³⁶.

Polish authorities launched a large-scale repair operation aimed at returning damaged Ukrainian artillery and armored vehicles to the battlefield. Hundreds of mechanics worked around the clock to restore damaged Ukrainian military equipment. In particular, Polish workshops repaired Krab self-propelled artillery systems (SAU)³⁷. Polish specialists from PGZ Service Orel, a company that repairs Krab artillery systems, were sent to Ukraine. Polska Grupa Zbrojeniowa informed that its specialists had to work near the front line. At the same time, Polish specialists have trained about 100 Ukrainian soldiers to perform basic repair and maintenance work on their own³⁸. The Polish armored plant Bumar-Łabędy has begun repairing T-64 tanks as part of an agreement signed between Polska Grupa Zbrojeniowa and the Ukrainian concern Ukroboronprom. Bumar-Łabędy and UkrOboronProm have jointly established a technological center for the repair of T-64 tanks. The agreement stipulates that Ukrainian tanks will be serviced and brought back to full operational capability. The

³⁵ Козацький С. Польська військова допомога Україні. 21.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/articles/polska-vijskova-dopomoga-ukrayini-bronetehnika-aviatsiya-boyeprypasy/>

³⁶ Польща готова передати Україні танки PT-91 Twardy та Leopard 2. 27.01.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-gotova-peredaty-ukrayini-60-tankiv-pt-91-twardy-ta-14-leopard/>

³⁷ Польща розгорнула масштабний ремонт техніки ЗСУ. 29.01.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-rozgornula-masshtabnyj-remont-tehniky-zsu/>

³⁸ Польща відправила в Україну фахівців з ремонту САУ Krab. 8.08.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-vidpravyla-v-ukrayinu-fahivtsiv-z-remontu-sau-krab>

new facilities were created on the basis of the company's technological potential in Gliwice³⁹.

Poland continued to form a tank coalition with donors of Leopard 2A4 tanks provided to Ukraine⁴⁰. In 2023, Ukrainian tankers began training with these tanks. This was announced by Polish Defense Minister Mariusz Blaszczak on February 3 during a joint press conference of the defense ministers of Ukraine and Poland. The heads of the defense ministries of the two countries discussed strengthening the capabilities of the Ukrainian Defense Forces, including training missions of the Ukrainian military in Poland⁴¹. The training of Ukrainian servicemen on Leopard 2 tanks was part of the European military support program EUMAM. Polish President Andrzej Duda personally visited the training ground of the 10th Armored Cavalry Brigade, where Ukrainian soldiers were preparing to operate Leopard 2A4 tanks, which Warsaw was handing over to the Ukrainian Armed Forces⁴².

Poland has repeatedly stated its readiness to strengthen the training of the Ukrainian military and the monthly training of two battalions of the Armed Forces of Ukraine. In particular, Polish Deputy Minister of National Defense Wojciech Skurkiewicz reported on group special training, primarily sapper training, medical courses, and basic training for the military⁴³. In March 2023, the Polish government handed over the last 10 of 14 Leopard 2A4 tanks to Ukraine and completed training for Ukrainian tankers⁴⁴.

³⁹ У Польщі створили центр обслуговування Т-64. 7.04.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-polshhi-stvoryly-tsentr-obslugovuvannya-t-64>

⁴⁰ Польща займається створенням коаліції донорів Leopard 2A4. 28.01.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-zajmayetsya-stvorenniam-koalitsiyi-donoriv-leopard-2a4>

⁴¹ Українські танкісти почнуть навчання на Leopard 2 за декілька днів – Блашак. 3.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-tankisty-pochnut-navchannya-na-leopard-2-za-dekilka-dniv-blashhak/>

⁴² Українські танкісти розпочали навчання на Leopard 2 у Польщі. 13.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-tankisty-rozpochaly-navchannya-na-leopard-2-u-polshhi>

⁴³ Польща готова щомісяця навчати два батальйони українських військових. 8.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-gotova-shhomisyatsya-navchaty-dva-bataljony-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh>

⁴⁴ Польща відправила Україні 10 танків Leopard 2 та підготовлені екіпажі. 9.03.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-vidpravyla-ukrayini-10-tankiv-leopard-2-ta-pidgotovleni-ekipazhi/>

During the first year of the full-scale war, Poland handed over eight MiG-29 fighter jets to Ukraine and was preparing six more. This was stated by Polish President Andrzej Duda during a joint press conference with Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy in Warsaw. Four MiG-29s were handed over to the Armed Forces of Ukraine in the first months of 2023. Ukraine received four more MiG-29s later, the exact dates were not disclosed for security reasons⁴⁵. On February 17, Polish President Andrzej Duda said that he was in favor of providing Ukraine with F-16 combat aircraft and training pilots for them, which, however, would be a long process⁴⁶. In the same year, Ukrainian air defense was reinforced by Polish self-propelled anti-aircraft systems “Shilka”⁴⁷. The Wall Street Journal reported that Poland had secretly transferred about ten Mi-24 attack helicopters to Ukraine⁴⁸.

The Come Back Alive Charitable Foundation has allocated \$1.8 million raised by Poles at the Bayraktar TB2 fundraiser to help the Ukrainian army. The funds were used to purchase two mobile workshops and a modular camp for a terrorist defense training center. The Buy Bayraktar for Ukraine campaign lasted for a month. During this time, more than 200 thousand people donated money for the drone. However, the Turkish company Bayraktar then decided to donate the drone to the Armed Forces of Ukraine, and asked to send the funds raised to charitable organizations that help Ukrainian citizens and the army⁴⁹.

In September 2023, the Ukrainian military was armed with new Polish anti-aircraft systems ZU-23-2CP. Analysts from NMFTE, who released a video of the installation, said that these ZU-23-2CPs were

⁴⁵ Перепелиця Г. *Польська військова допомога Україні в російсько-українській війні. Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 145; .Польща передала Україні 8 МиГ-29. 5.04.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-peredala-ukrayini-8-myg-29>

⁴⁶ Польща розгляне передачу Україні винищувачів МиГ-29. 18.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-rozglyane-peredachu-ukrayini-vynyshhuvachiv-myg-29>

⁴⁷ В Україні використовують польські «Шилки». 25.03.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/v-ukrayini-vykorystovuyut-polski-shylky>

⁴⁸ Польща таємно передала Ми-24 Україні. 9.07 23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-tayemno-peredala-my-24-ukrayini>

⁴⁹ На гроші, зібрані у Польщі на Bayraktar TB2, придбали мобільні майстерні для ЗСУ. 27.04.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/na-groshi-zibrani-u-polshhi-na-bayraktar-tb2-prydbaly-mobilni-majsterni-dlya-zsu/>

manufactured in 2022 at the Polish company Zakłady Mechaniczne Tarnów, which was part of the Polska Grupa Zbrojeniowa. The Polish anti-aircraft systems were tested at one of the training grounds⁵⁰.

In the fall of 2023, the government's activities were destabilized by protests on the Ukrainian-Polish border by Polish farmers and right-wing radical politicians, who were likely supported by Russian propagandists. The elections to the Polish Sejm and Senate (October 2023) did not allow the authorities to counter these actions, which sometimes prevented the transfer of foreign goods for the Defense Forces, transported by non-state public and private carriers.

Protest events in neighboring Poland were often spread by Russian propagandists and military commanders who discredited the historical past of Poland and Ukraine, the facts of the Ukrainian-Polish military and political confrontation with Russia's imperial expansion (the historical significance of the Union of Lublin, joint Polish-Ukrainian campaigns against Muscovy, victories over the Bolshevik army near Lviv and Zamość in 1920)⁵¹. In general, the Kremlin media and most Russian historians tried to show the image of Poland as a radical and unattractive state, which was intended to turn Ukrainian society away from it. The stories about the Volyn tragedy of 1943, in which the UPA was involved, were particularly sharply presented. Given the importance and sensitivity of this issue in Poland, the Ukrainian Institute of National Remembrance announced on October 1, 2024, that it plans to start searching for and exhuming the remains of Poles in the Rivne region in 2025. In particular, in 2023–2024, repair work was completed at the UPR Army cemetery in Kalisz–Szypiorno: 240 crosses were installed, the graves of Jewish and Crimean Tatar soldiers were identified, and a memorial monument with the inscription in Ukrainian “To those who died but did not betray Ukraine. Ukrainian

⁵⁰ До України надійшли нові зенітки ZU-23-2CP. 4.09.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/do-ukrayiny-nadiyshly-novi-zenitky-zu-23-2cp/>

⁵¹ Kościński P. Rosyjska propaganda: Polska chce zająć Galię Wschodnią. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 49–66; StopFake PL. Od 5 lat walczymy z rosyjską dezinformacją. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 6–13; Baluk W. Przeszłość jako broń, Historia jako component wojny informacyjnej Rosji przeciwko Ukrainie. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 14–21; Olchowski J. Dezinformacja o dezinformacji. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 22–29; Demczuk A. Trucizna nasza powszednia. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 36–42; Mahda J. Partnerstwo na celowniru. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 43–48.

Army”. The Ukrainian Historical Society in Poland, the Embassy of Ukraine in Poland, the National Institute for the Restoration of Historical Monuments under the Ministry of Culture and National Heritage of Poland, and the Office of the Voivode of the Greater Poland Region joined the restoration of the cemetery. It is also worth noting that the Russian hybrid war and attempts at sabotage led to the announcement by the Polish Foreign Ministry in October 2024 that the Russian Consulate in Poznań would be closed⁵². In total, Poland provided Ukraine with €4,3 billion in military, financial, and humanitarian aid in 2022–2024⁵³.

At the end of 2024, the Polish authorities began construction of the “Shield East” on the border with Russia and Belarus, which included a system of fortifications, fortifications, construction of civilian and military bases, logistics hubs, drone systems, and counter-unmanned systems at all levels. The project was implemented jointly with the Baltic States, the United States, and the United Kingdom. It was planned to spend 10 billion zlotys (\$2,9 billion) on its construction in 2024–2028. The project was supposed to impede the movement of enemy troops and facilitate the movement of Polish troops in case of a threat⁵⁴.

Ukrainian-Polish relations in the modern era have been in the focus of local media attention. During the first year of the full-scale war in the country alone, 64 million media pieces were published, directly or indirectly mentioning Russian armed aggression, Polish assistance to the Ukrainian people⁵⁵. The neighbouring country regularly published

⁵² Бондарева Х., Мазуренко А. У Польщі завершили ремонтні роботи на кладовищі воїнів УНР. *Українська правда*. 22.10.2024. URL: <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2024/10/22/7480861/>

⁵³ Польща надала Україні допомогу у загальній сумі 4,3 млрд – Кондратюк. *Укрінформ*. 23.09.2024. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-society/3908821-polsa-nadala-ukraini-dopomogu-na-zagalnu-sumu-43-milarda-kondratuk.html#:~:text=>

⁵⁴ Klimecki M. Działania wojenne na Ukrainie a możliwość agresji Rosji na Polskę. Wolna pozycyjna czy manewrowa, bronić linii Bugu czy Wisły? *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2024. S. 57–74; Туск оголосив про початок будівництва «Щита Схід» на кордоні з Росією і Білоруссю. 14.10.2024. URL: <https://www.ukrin-form.ua/rubric-world/3916127-tusk-ogolosiv-pro-pocatok-budivnictva-sita-shid-na-ko-rdoni-z-rosieiu-i-bilorussu.html>

⁵⁵ Kościński P. Polskie media o rosyjskiej agresji na Ukrainie. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2024. S. 227–236.

materials about the Ukrainian-Polish military and political confrontation during the Second World War, in particular in Volyn in 1943. Polish politicians demanded that the victims be exhumed. In response, the Ukrainian authorities agreed to conduct exhumations in the Rivne and Ternopil regions in 2025. We hope that a constructive Ukrainian-Polish academic dialogue will be intensified, and the international academic seminar “Ukraine–Poland: Difficult Issues” will resume its activities.

ABSTRACT

This study has confirmed the importance of international solidarity in the fight against Russia’s latest aggression. The assistance to Ukraine from fifty countries, primarily from NATO and the European Union, is particularly effective. Neighbouring Poland, as well as Lithuania, Latvia, and Estonia, provided Ukraine with considerable moral, political, military, and technical assistance in 2014–2025, and supported Ukraine’s accession to NATO and the EU. The governments and civil society of these countries provide social assistance to Ukrainian refugees and send humanitarian aid to the frontline areas in eastern and southern Ukraine. Poland is the leader of the armoured coalition of states: it has sent large batches of tanks, armoured vehicles, gun systems, weapons, construction equipment, medical vehicles, and communications equipment to Ukraine’s security forces. Over the past three years, Warsaw has increased its exports to Ukraine by more than 80 per cent. Polish brigades are helping to repair Western equipment in the frontline area. Together with Iceland, Lithuania is the leader of an international coalition to demine Ukraine’s frontline territories. Lithuania has sent Ukraine short-range air defence systems, armoured vehicles, ATVs, cannons, ammunition, smoke grenades, telescopic systems, and anti-drone equipment. Together with Luxembourg, Estonia is the leader of the IT coalition, helping Ukraine to create modern information and communication technologies. Poland and the Baltic states have provided assistance to Ukrainian museums, archives and libraries; they have accepted many Ukrainian scientists, artists and students for internships and training.

АНОТАЦІЯ

Проведене дослідження підтвердило важливість міжнародної солідарності у боротьбі проти новітньої російської агресії. Особ-

ливо дієвою є допомога Україні від півсотні країн світу, насамперед від НАТО і Євросоюзу. Сусідня Польща, а також Литва, Латвія та Естонія надали Україні в 2014–2025 роках чималу морально-політичну та військово-технічну допомогу, підтримували вступ України до НАТО і Євросоюзу. Уряди та громадськість вказаних країн надають соціальну допомогу українським біженцям, надсилають гуманітарну допомогу у прифронтовій території на сході та півдні України. Польща є лідером бронетанкової коаліції держав: надіслала силовим структурам України великі партії танків, бронемашин, гарматних систем, зброї, будівельної техніки, медичних автомобілів, засобів зв'язку. За останні три роки Варшава збільшила експорт товарів в Україну на понад 80 відсотків. Польські бригади допомагають ремонтувати західну техніку у фронтовій зоні. Разом із Ісландією Литва є лідером міжнародної коаліції з розмінування прифронтових територій України. Литва надіслала в Україну системи протиповітряної оборони малої дальності, бронемашини, квадроцикли, гармати, боєприпаси, димові шашки, телескопічні системи, засоби боротьби з дронами. Спільно з Люксембургом Естонія є лідером ІТ-коаліції, допомагаючи Україні створювати сучасні інформаційно-комунікаційні технології. Польща та країни Балтії надали допомогу українським музеям, архівам і бібліотекам; прийняли на стажування та навчання чимало українських науковців, митців, студентів.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

1. Албул С. Естонія надсилає Україні пакет військової допомоги на 80 млн євро. 14.12.23. URL: https://lb.ua/society/2023/12/14/588981_estoniya_nad-silaie_ukraini_paket.html.
2. Армія Литви передає Україні Land Rover Defender. 29.04.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/armiya-lytvy-peredaye-ukrayini-land-rover-defender/>
3. Бондарєва Х., Мазуренко А. У Польщі завершили ремонтні роботи на кладовищі воїнів УНР. 22.10. 2024. Українська правда. URL: <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2024/10/22/7480861/>
4. Брайлян Є. Естонія надала Україні військової допомоги на понад 400 мільйонів євро – Мар'яна Беца (інтерв'ю). *Арміяінформ*. 24.05.23. URL: <https://armyinform.com.ua/2023/05/24/estoniya-nadala-ukrayini-vijskovoyi-dopomogy-na-ponad-400-miljoniv-yevro-maryana-becza/>
5. В Україні використовують польські «Шилки». 25.03.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/v-ukrayini-vykorystovuyut-polski-shylky/>

6. Галів М., Ільницький В. Характер сучасної російсько-української війни (2014–2023): вітчизняний історіографічний дискурс. *Проблеми гуманітарних наук: збірник наукових праць Дрогобицького державного педагогічного університету імені Івана Франка. Серія Історія*. 2023. Issue 13/55. Р. 47–73. DOI: 10.24919/2312-2595.13/55.283164

7. Група українських мінометників завершила навчання в Литві. 2.10.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/grupa-ukrayinskyh-minometnykiv-zaver-shyla-navchannya-v-lytvi/>

8. До України надійшли нові зенітки ZU-23-2СР. 4.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/do-ukrayiny-nadijshly-novi-zenitky-zu-23-2cp/>

9. Естонія надасть Україні новий пакет оборонної допомоги. 26.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-nadast-ukrayiny-novyyj-paket-oboronnoyi-dopomogy/>

10. Естонія та Німеччина об'єднали зусилля у посиленні України боеприпасами 27.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-ta-nimechchyna-ob-yednaly-zusylyya-u-posylenni-ukrayiny-boeyprypasamy/>

11. Естонія хоче передати Україні касетні боеприпаси, але потрібен дозвіл Німеччини. 27.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-hoche-peredaty-ukrayini-kasetni-boeyprypasy-ale-potriben-dozvil-nimechchyny/>

12. Козацький С. Польська військова допомога Україні. 21.09.2023. *Military*. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/articles/polska-vijskova-dopomoga-ukrayini-bronetehnika-aviatsiya-boeyprypasy/>

13. Кричківська У. Латвія передасть Україні британські бронемашини. *Європейська правда*. 16.09.2024. URL: <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/news/2024/09/16/7194258>

14. Кутелева І. В Литві заблокували доступ до низки російських сайтів. *Європейська правда*. 20.01.25. URL: <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/-news/2025/01/29/7203649/>

15. Латвія збільшила підготовку українських військових. 18.12.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/latviya-zbilshyla-pidgotovku-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh>

16. Латвія передасть Україні усі свої військові гелікоптери – прем'єр. 21.06.23. URL: <https://chas.news/news/latviya-peredast-ukraini-usi-svoi-viiskovi-gelikopteri-premer>

17. Латвія спочатку повномасштабної війни надала допомогу Україні в розмірі не менше 650 млн євро. 23.02.2024. *Укрінформ*. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-politics/3831234-latvia-vitratila-na-pidtrimku-ukraini-sonajmense-650-miljoniv.html>

18. Литва відправила Україні зенітні установки L70 та боеприпаси до них – Анушаускас. 11.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-vidpravyla-ukrayini-zenitni-ustanovky-l70-ta-boeyprypasy-do-nyh-anushauskas/>

19. Литва оголосила новий пакет військової допомоги. 24.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-ogolosyla-novyj-paket-vijskovoyi-dopomogy/>
20. Литва передала ЗСУ польове обладнання з сухпайками. 20.12.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-zsu-polove-obladnannya-z-suhpajkamy/>
21. Литва передала Силам оборони України 1,5 мільйона боєприпасів. 9.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-sylam-oborony-ukrayiny-1-5-miljona-bojeprypasyv/>
22. Литва передала Україні радіолокаційне обладнання. 27.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-ukrayini-radiolokatsijne-obladnannya/>
23. Литва склала трирічний план підтримки ЗСУ. 1.07.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-sklala-tryrichnyj-plan-pidtrymky-zsu/>
24. Литва схвалила трирічний план військової підтримки України. 25.07.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-shvalyla-tryrichnyj-plan-vijskovoyi-pidtrymky-ukrayiny/>
25. Литва у 2023 році підготувала 2900 українських військових. 22.12.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-u-2023-rotsi-pidgotuvala-2900-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh/>
26. Литва цього місяця займеться ремонтом танків Leopard України. 20.09.2. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-tsogo-misyatsya-zajmetsya-remontom-tankiv-leopard-ukrayiny/>
27. Литвин М., Хахула Л. Особливості військово-політичної співпраці України і Польщі у період розгортання повномасштабної російської агресії. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2023. S. 49–66.
28. Литовські волонтери придбали для України тактичні радары. 14.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytovski-volontery-prydbaly-dlya-ukrayiny-taktychni-radary>
29. Литовські волонтери передають Україні перші три тактичні радары. 24.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytovski-volontery-peredayut-ukrayini-pershi-try-taktychni-radary>
30. На гроші, зібрані у Польщі на Bayraktar TB2, придбали мобільні майстерні для ЗСУ. 27.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/na-groshi-zibrani-u-polshhi-na-bayraktar-tb2-prydbaly-mobilni-majsterni-dlya-zsu/>
31. Перепелиця Г. Польська військова допомога Україні в російсько-українській війні. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2023. S. 143–152.
32. Плохій С. *Російсько-українська війна: повернення історії*. Харків: Клуб Сімейного Дозвілля, 2023.

33. Польща відправила в Україну фахівців з ремонту САУ Krab. 8.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-vidpravyla-v-ukrayinu-fahivtsiv-z-remontu-sau-krab/>

34. Польща відправила Україні 10 танків Leopard 2 та підготовлені екіпажі. 9.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-vidpravyla-ukrayini-10-tankiv-leopard-2-ta-pidgotovleni-ekipazhi/>

35. Польща готова передати Україні танки PT-91 Twardy та Leopard 2. 27.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-gotova-peredaty-ukrayini-60-tankiv-pt-91-twardy-ta-14-leopard/>

36. Польща готова щомісяця навчати два батальйони українських військових. 8.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-gotova-shhomisyatsya-navchaty-dva-bataljony-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh/>

37. Польща займається створенням коаліції донорів Leopard 2A4. 28.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-zajmayetsya-stvorenyam-koalitsiyi-donoriv-leopard-2a4/>

38. Польща надала Україні допомогу у загальній сумі 4,3 млрд – Кондратюк. 23.09.2024. Укрінформ. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-society/3908821-polsa-nadala-ukraini-dopomogu-na-zagalnu-sumu-43-milarda-kondratuk.html#:~:text=>

39. Польща передала Україні 8 МиГ-29. 5.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-peredala-ukrayini-8-myg-29/>

40. Польща розгляне передачу Україні винищувачів МиГ-29. 18.02.23. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-rozglyane-peredachu-ukrayini-vynyshhuvachiv-myg-29/>

41. Польща розгорнула масштабний ремонт техніки ЗСУ. 29.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-rozgornula-masshtabnyj-remont-tehniky-zsu/>

42. Польща таємно передала Ми-24 Україні. 9.07.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-tayemno-peredala-my-24-ukrayini/>

43. Стало відомо, яку допомогу Латвія надала Україні з початку повномасштабної війни. 31.12.2023. URL: <https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2023/12/31/novyna/bezpeka/stalo-vidomo-yaku-dopomohu-latviya-nadala-ukrayini-pochatku-povnomasshtabnoyi-vijny>

44. Туск оголосив про початок будівництва «Щита Схід» на кордоні з Росією і Білоруссю. 14.10.2024. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-world/3916127-tusk-ogolosiv-pro-pocatok-budivnictva-sita-shid-na-kordoni-z-rosieu-i-bilorussu.html>

45. У Литві завершилися інструкторські курси для українських військових. 8.05.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zavershylysia-instruktorski-kursy-dlya-ukrayinskyh-vijskovykh/>

46. У Литві збирають кошти на 5 радарів для України. 31.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zbyrayut-koshty-na-5-radariv-dlya-ukrayiny/>

47. У Литві зібрали кошти на РЛС для України. 5.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zibraly-koshty-na-rls-dlya-ukrayiny/>

48. У Литві розповіли про зброю, яку надали Україні у 2023 році. 4.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-rozpovily-pro-zbroyu-yaku-nadaly-ukrayini-u-2023-rotsi/>

49. У Литві українських військових навчають обслуговуванню БТР М1. 13.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-ukrayinskyh-vijskovyih-navchayut-obslugovuvannyu-btr-m113>

50. У Литві українці опанували зенітні установки L70. 7.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-ukrayintsi-opanuvaly-zenitni-ustanovky-l70/>

51. У Польщі створили центр обслуговування Т-64. 7.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-polshhi-stvoryly-tsentr-obslugovuvannya-t-64/>

52. Україна отримала Ми-17 від Латвії. 25.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayina-otrymala-my-17-vid-latviyi>.

53. Українські мінометники завершили навчання в Литві. 27.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-minometnyky-zavershyly-navchan-nya-v-lytvi/>

54. Українські танкісти почнуть навчання на Leopard 2 за декілька днів – Блашак. 3.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-tankisty-pochnut-navchannya-na-leopard-2-za-dekilka-dniv-blashhak/>

55. Українські танкісти розпочали навчання на Leopard 2 у Польщі. 13.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-tankisty-rozpochaly-navchannya-na-leopard-2-u-polshhi/>

56. Чотири країни Європи передали Україні нову військову допомогу. 10.11.2023. URL: <https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2023/11/10/novyna/bezpeka/chotyry-krayiny-yevropy-peredaly-ukrayini-novu-vijskovu-dopomohu>.

57. Якубова Л. *До свободи крізь вогонь: Україна проти рашизму*. Київ: «Кліо», 2023.

58. Baluk W. Przeszłość jako broń. Historia jako component wojny informacyjnej Rosji przeciwko Ukrainie. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 14–21.

59. Demczuk A. Trucizna nasza powszednia. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 36–42.

60. Klimecki M. Działania wojenne na Ukrainie a możliwość agresji Rosji na Polskę. Wolna pozycyjna czy manewrowa, bronić linii Bugu czy Wisły? *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2024. S. 57–74

61. Kościński P. Polskie media o rosyjskiej agresji na Ukrainie/ *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2024. S. 220–226.

62. Kościński P. Rosyjska propaganda: Polska chce zająć Galleję Wschodnią. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 49–66.

63. Mahda J. Partnerstwo na celowniru. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 43–48.

64. Matkowski I. Polska pomoc militarna dla Ukrainy w latach 2022–2024. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2024. S. 145–156.

65. Olchowski J. Dezinformacja o dezinformacji. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 22–29.

66. StopFake PL. Od 5 lat walczymy z rosyjską dezynformacją. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 6–13.

REFERENCES

1. Albul S. Estoniia nadsylaie Ukraini paket viiskovoi dopomohy na 80 mln yevro. 14.12.2023. URL: https://lb.ua/society/2023/12/14/588981_estoniya_nadsylaie_ukraini_paket.html. [in Ukrainian].

2. Armiia Lytvy peredaie Ukraini Land Rover Defender. 29.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/armiya-lytvy-peredaye-ukrayini-land-rover-defender/> [in Ukrainian].

3. Bondarieva Kh., Mazurenko A. U Polshchi zavershyly remontni roboty na kladovyshchi voyniv UNR. 22.10.2024. *Ukrainska pravda*. URL: <https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2024/10/22/7480861/> [in Ukrainian].

4. Brailian Ye. Estoniia nadala Ukraini viiskovoi dopomohy na ponad 400 milioniv yevro – Mariana Betsa Interviu. 24.05.2023. URL: <https://armyinform.com.ua/2023/05/24/estoniya-nadala-ukrayini-vijskovoyi-dopomogy-na-ponad-400-miljoniv-yevro-maryana-becza/> [in Ukrainian].

5. V Ukraini vykorystovuiut polski “Shylky”. 25.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/v-ukrayini-vykorystovuyut-polski-shylky/> [in Ukrainian].

6. Haliv M., Ilnytskyi V. Kharakter suchasnoi rosiisko-ukrainskoi viiny (2014–2023): vitchyzniani istoriohrafichnyi dyskurs. *Problemy humanitarnykh nauk: zbirnyk naukovykh prats Drohobytsskoho derzhavnoho pedahohichnoho universytetu imeni Ivana Franka. Serii Istorii*. 2023. Issue 13/55. R. 47–73. DOI: 10.24919/2312-2595.13/55.283164 [in Ukrainian].

7. Hrupa ukrainskykh minometnykiv zavershyla navchannia v Lytvi. 2.10.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/grupa-ukrayinskykh-minometnykiv-zavershyla-navchannya-v-lytvi/> [in Ukrainian].

8. Do Ukrainy nadiishly novi zenitky ZU-23-2CP. 4.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/do-ukrayiny-nadiishly-novi-zenitky-zu-23-2cp/> [in Ukrainian].

9. Estoniia nadast Ukrainy novyi paket oboronnoi dopomohy. 26.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-nadast-ukrayiny-novyj-paket-oboron-noyi-dopomogy>. [in Ukrainian].

10. Estoniia ta Nimechchyna obiednaly zusyllia u posylenni Ukrainy boieprypasamy 27.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-ta-nimechchyna-ob-yednaly-zusyllia-u-posylenni-ukrayiny-boieprypasamy/> [in Ukrainian].

11. Estoniia khoche peredaty Ukraini kasetni boieprypasy, ale potriben dozvil Nimechchyny. 27.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/estoniya-hoche-peredaty-ukrayini-kasetni-boieprypasy-ale-potriben-dozvil-nimechchyny/> [in Ukrainian].

12. Kozatskyi S. Polska viiskova dopomoha Ukraini. 21.09.2023. *Militarny*. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/articles/polska-vijskova-dopomoga-ukrayini-bronetehnika-aviatsiya-boieprypasy/> [in Ukrainian].

13. Krychkovska U. Latviia peredast Ukraini brytanski bronemashyny. *Yevropeiska pravda* 16.09.2024. URL: <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/news/2024/09/16/7194258> [in Ukrainian].

14. Kutielieva I. V Lytvi zablokuvaly dostup do nyzky rosiiskyykh saitiv. *Yevropeiska pravda*. 20.01.2025. URL: <https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/news/2025/01/29/7203649/> [in Ukrainian].

15. Latviia zbilshyla pidhotovku ukrainskykh viiskovykh. 18.12.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/latviya-zbilshyla-pidgotovku-ukrayinskyh-vijsko-vyh> [in Ukrainian].

16. Latviia peredast Ukraini usi svoi viiskovi helikoptery – premier. 21.06.2023. URL: <https://chas.news/news/latviya-peredast-ukraini-usi-svoi-viiskovi-gelikopteri-premer>. [in Ukrainian].

17. Latviia spochatku povnomasshtabnoi viiny nadala dopomohu Ukraini v rozmiri ne menshe 650 mln yevro. 23.02.2024. *Ukrinform*. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-polytics/3831234-latvia-vitratila-na-pidtrimku-ukraini-sonajmense-650-miljoniv.html> [in Ukrainian].

18. Lytva vidpravyla Ukraini zenitni ustanovky L70 ta boieprypasy do nykh – Anushauskas. 11.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-vidpravyla-ukrayini-zenitni-ustanovky-l70-ta-boieprypasy-do-nyh-anushauskas/> [in Ukrainian].

19. Lytva oholosyla novyi paket viiskovoi dopomohy. 24.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-ogolosyla-novyj-paket-vijskovoyi-dopomogy/> [in Ukrainian].

20. Lytva peredala ZSU polove obladnannia z suhpaikamy. 20.12.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-zsu-polove-obladnannya-z-suhpajkamy/> [in Ukrainian].

21. Lytva peredala Sylam oborony Ukrainy 1,5 miliona boieprypasiv. 9.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-sylam-oborony-ukrayiny-1-5-miljona-boieprypasiv/> [in Ukrainian].

22. Lytva peredala Ukraini radiolokatsiine obladnannia. 27.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-peredala-ukrayini-radiolokatsijne-obladnannya/> [in Ukrainian].

23. Lytva sklala tryrichnyi plan pidtrymky ZSU. 1.07.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-sklala-tryrichnyj-plan-pidtrymky-zsu/> [in Ukrainian].

24. Lytva skhvalyla tryrichnyi plan viiskovoi pidtrymky Ukrainy. 25.07.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-shvalyla-tryrichnyj-plan-vijskovoyi-pidtrymky-ukrayiny/> [in Ukrainian].

25. Lytva u 2023 rotsi pidhotuvala 2900 ukrainskykh viiskovykh. 22.12.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-u-2023-rotsi-pidgotuvala-2900-ukrayin-skyh-vijskovykh/> [in Ukrainian].

26. Lytva tsoho misiatsia zaimetsia remontom tankiv Leopard Ukrainy. 20.09.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytva-tsogo-misyatsya-zajmetsya-remontom-tankiv-leopard-ukrayiny/> [in Ukrainian].

27. Lytvyn M., Khakhula L. Osoblyvosti viiskovo-politychnoi spivpratsi Ukrainy i Polshchi u period rozghortannia povnomasshtabnoi rosiiskoi ahresii. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 49–66. [in Ukrainian].

28. Lytovski volonter y prydbaly dlia Ukrainy taktychni radary. 14.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytovski-volonter-y-prydbaly-dlya-ukrayiny-taktychni-radary> [in Ukrainian].

29. Lytovski volonter y peredaiut Ukraini pershi try taktychni radary. 24.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/lytovski-volonter-y-peredayut-ukra-yini-pershi-try-taktychni-radary> [in Ukrainian].

30. Na hroshi, zibrani u Polshchi na Bayraktar TB2, prydbaly mobilni maisterni dlia ZSU. 27.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/na-groshi-zibrani-u-polshchi-na-bayraktar-tb2-prydbaly-mobilni-majsterni-dlya-zsu/> [in Ukrainian].

31. Perepelytsia H. Polska viiskova dopomoha Ukraini v rosiisko-ukrainskii viini. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemyśl, 2023. S. 143–152. [in Ukrainian].

32. Plokhii S. Rosiisko-ukrainska viina: povernennia istorii. Kharkiv: Klub Simeinoho Dozvillia, 2023. [in Ukrainian].

33. Polshcha vidpravyla v Ukrainu fakhivtsiv z remontu SAU Krab. 8.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-vidpravyla-v-ukrayinu-fahivtsiv-z-remontu-sau-krab/> [in Ukrainian].

34. Polshcha vidpravyla Ukraini 10 tankiv Leopard 2 ta pidgotovleni ekipazhi. 9.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-vidpravyla-ukrayini-10-tankiv-leopard-2-ta-pidgotovleni-ekipazhi/> [in Ukrainian].

35. Polshcha hotova peredaty Ukraini tanky PT-91 Twardy ta Leopard 2. 27.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-gotova-peredaty-ukrayini-60-tankiv-pt-91-twardy-ta-14-leopard/> [in Ukrainian].

36. Polshcha hotova shchomisiatsia navchaty dva bataliony ukrainskykh viiskovykh. 8.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-gotova-shho-misyatsya-navchaty-dva-bataljony-ukrayinskykh-vijskovykh/> [in Ukrainian].

37. Polshcha zaimaietsia stvorenniam koalitsii donoriv Leopard 2A4. 28.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-zajmayetsya-stvorenniam-koalitsiyi-donoriv-leopard-2a4/> [in Ukrainian].

38. Polshcha nadala Ukraini dopomohu u zahalnoi sumi 4,3 mlrd – Kondra-tiuk. 23.09.2024. *Ukrinform*. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-society/3908821-polsa-nadala-ukraini-dopomogu-na-zagalnu-sumu-43-milarda-kondratuk.html#:~:text=> [in Ukrainian].

39. Polshcha peredala Ukraini 8 MiG-29. 5.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-peredala-ukrayini-8-myg-29/> [in Ukrainian].

40. Polshcha rozghliane peredachu Ukraini vynyshchuvachiv MyH-29. 18.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-rozglyane-peredachu-ukrayini-vynyshhuvachiv-myg-29/> [in Ukrainian].

41. Polshcha rozghornula masshtabnyi remont tekhniky ZSU. 29.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-rozgomula-masshtabnyj-remont-teh-niky-zsu/>

42. Polshcha taiemno peredala My-24 Ukraini. 9.07.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/polshha-tayemno-peredala-my-24-ukrayini/> [in Ukrainian].

43. Stalo vidomo, yaku dopomohu Latviia nadala Ukraini z pochatku pov-nomasshtabnoi viiny. 31.12.23. URL: <https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2023/12/31-novyna/bezpeka/stalo-vidomo-yaku-dopomohu-latviya-nadala-ukrayini-po-chatku-povnomasshtabnoyi-viiny> [in Ukrainian].

44. Tusk oholosyv pro pochatok budivnytstva “Shchyta Skhid” na kordoni z Rosiieiu i Bilorussiu. 14.10.2024. URL: <https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-world/3916127-tusk-ogolosiv-pro-pocatok-budivnictva-sita-shid-na-kordoni-z-rosieiu-i-bilorussu.html> [in Ukrainian].

45. U Lytvi zavershylysia instruktorski kursy dlia ukrainskykh viiskovykh. 8.05.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zavershylysia-instruktorski-kursy-dlya-ukrayinskykh-vijskovykh/> [in Ukrainian].

46. U Lytvi zbyraiut koshty na 5 radariv dlia Ukrainy. 31.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zbyrayut-koshty-na-5-radariv-dlya-ukrayi-ny/> [in Ukrainian].

47. U Lytvi zibraly koshty na RLS dlia Ukrainy. 5.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-zibraly-koshty-na-rls-dlya-ukrayiny/> [in Ukrainian].

48. U Lytvi rozpovily pro zbroyu, yaku nadaly Ukraini u 2023 rotsi. 4.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-rozpovily-pro-zbroyu-yaku-nadaly-ukrayini-u-2023-rotsi/> [in Ukrainian].

49. U Lytvi ukrainskykh viiskovykh navchaliut obsluhovuvanniu BTR M1. 13.03.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-ukrayinskykh-vijskovykh-navchayut-obslugovuvannyu-btr-m113> [in Ukrainian].

50. U Lytvi ukraintsi opanuvaly zenitni ustanovky L70. 7.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-lytvi-ukrayintsi-opanuvaly-zenitni-ustanovky-l70/> [in Ukrainian].

51. U Polshchi stvoryly tsentr obsluhovuvannia T-64. 7.04.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/u-polshhi-stvoryly-tsentr-obslugovuvannya-t-64/> [in Ukrainian].

52. Ukraina otrymala My-17 vid Latvii. 25.08.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayina-otrymala-my-17-vid-latviiyi>. [in Ukrainian].

53. Ukrainski minometnyky zavershyly navchannia v Lytvi. 27.01.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-minometnyky-zavershyly-navchannya-v-lytvi/> [in Ukrainian].

54. Ukrainski tankisty pochnut navchannia na Leopard 2 za dekilka dniv – Blashchak. 3.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-tankisty-pochnut-navchannya-na-leopard-2-za-dekilka-dniv-blashhak/> [in Ukrainian].

55. Ukrainski tankisty rozpochaly navchannia na Leopard 2 u Polshchi. 13.02.2023. URL: <https://mil.in.ua/uk/news/ukrayinski-tankisty-rozpochaly-navchannya-na-leopard-2-u-polshhi/> [in Ukrainian].

56. Chotyry krainy Yevropy peredaly Ukraini novu viiskovu dopomohu. 10.11.2023. URL: <https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2023/11/10/novyna/bezpeka/chotyry-krayiny-yevropy-peredaly-ukrayini-novu-vijskovu-dopomohu>. [in Ukrainian].

57. Iakubova L. Do svobody kriz vohon: Ukraina proty rashyzmu. Kyiv: “Klio”, 2023. [in Ukrainian].

58. Baluk W. Przeszłość jako broń. Historia jako component wojny informacyjnej Rosji przeciwko Ukrainie. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 14–21. [in Polish].

59. Demczuk A. Trucizna nasza powszednia. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 36–42. [in Polish].

60. Klimecki M. Działania wojenne na Ukrainie a możliwość agresji Rosji na Polskę. Wolna pozycyjna czy manewrowa, bronić linii Bugu czy Wisły? *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2024. S. 57–74. [in Polish].

61. Kościński P. Polskie media o rosyjskiej agresji na Ukrainie. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2024. S. 220–226. [in Polish].

62. Kościński P. Rosyjska propaganda: Polska chce zająć Galleję Wschodnią. *Wojna na Ukrainie a polsko-ukraińskie partnerstwo strategiczne. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2023. S. 49–66. [in Polish].

63. Mahda J. Partnerstwo na celowniru. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 43–48. [in Polish].

64. Matkowski I. Polska pomoc militarna dla Ukrainy w latach 2022–2024. *Wojna na Ukrainie. Rosyjski imperializm a ukraińska niepodległość. Analizy – refleksje – kalendarium*. Warszawa – Przemysł, 2024. S. 145–156. [in Polish].

65. Olchowski J. Dezinformacja o dezinformacji. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 22–29. [in Polish].

66. StopFake PL. Od 5 lat walczymy z rosyjską dezinformacją. *Forum Dziennikarzy*. 2023. № 1. S. 6–13. [in Polish].

Information about the author:

Lytvyn M. R.

Doctor of Historical Sciences, Professor,
Head of the Centre for the Study of Ukrainian-Polish Relations,
I. Krypakevych Institute of Ukrainian Studies, National Academy of
Sciences of Ukraine, 4 Kozelnytska St., Lviv, Ukraine;
Leading Research Fellow at the Land Forces Research Centre of the
Hetman P. Sahaidachnyi National Army Academy of Ukraine
(lytvynmr@gmail.com)

Інформація про автора:

Литвин М. Р.

доктор історичних наук, професор, завідувач Центру дослідження українсько-польських відносин Інституту українознавства ім. І. Крип'якевича
НАН України, вул. Козельницька, 4, Львів, Україна;
провідний науковий співробітник Наукового уентру Сухопутних військ
Національної академії сухопутних військ України імені Гетьмана
П. Сагайдачного (lytvynmr@gmail.com)